From: Annette Smith [mailto:vce@vce.org]
Sent: Tuesday, November 08, 2016 10:39 AM

To: Duggan, Jen <
Jen.Duggan@vermont.gov ; Martin, Trey < Trey.Martin@vermont.gov

Subject: Comments to Act 154 Chemical Use Working Group

Dear Act 154 Chemical Use Working Group,

I reviewed the Nov. 1 draft recommendations and would like to offer comments from Vermonters for a Clean Environment. I did not find a contact person dedicated to receiving comments on the web page for the grup, so am sending them to the people who appear to be facilitating the discussion.

VCE has been asked by Vermonters to work on chemical and toxics issues during the last 17 years. We support many of the recommendations being suggested by the working group members in the draft recommendations. However, there are areas that seem to be missing from the discussion, perhaps by design of the group's mission. We think it is important to identify those areas.

During the extensive work we did with Omya in what was called the "Section 5" study, we were educated by very fine toxicologists and hydrogeologists. One aspect of this topic that we learned about is that there must be a route of exposure. In the review of the draft recommendations, some of the items being called out — such as dental floss — have an obvious route of exposure. Others that are not mentioned that seem to be very important are the permitted, outdoor use of chemicals for weed control along roadways, power lines, and railroad tracks. These open air uses of chemicals have clear routes of exposure to the people who live and recreate near or on these areas, and may be exposed through air or water contamination.

One of the most interesting things that came out of the Omya Section 5 study was the company's lack of understanding of the chemicals it was using. The flotation reagent used by Omya in unlined settling cells, contained a toxic chemical that was not identified and unknown to Omya. The working group's recommendations seem to touch on this problem, but it seems worthwhile to note that it has been identified as a challenge for industry to know the compounds in the chemicals they are using. While the Omya Section 5 study did address that issue, VCE remains concerned about the very large quantities of biocides used at that facility that may result in the build-up of resistant bacteria.

Notably absent from the working group's list of recommendations is the use of chemicals in agriculture. Again, these are permitted uses. VCE's work on chemicals includes pesticide drift from orchards, and that area of interest led us to learn about the Pesticide Advisory Council, which was created in the 1980s and its apparent goal was to work on steadily reducing the use of chemicals in Vermont. However over the years, the PAC has apparently chosen not to address agricultural chemicals in terms of reduction and instead has become the permitting entity for agricultural, railroad, power line, and roadway chemicals. VCE recommends bringing the PAC and its role into the discussion, evaluating the success of the PAC, perhaps returning it to its purse which is the reduction in chemical usage.

Some of the most difficult subjects VCE has worked on include the permitted addition of toxic chemicals to drinking water and also dental practices. Ammonia and hydrofluorosilic acid are added to some municipal drinking water supplies, and are eventually discharged back into the environment. These toxic substances have environmental and health impacts aside from their perceived benefits. The chemicals used in municipal drinking water are a sleeper of an issue, but that does not mean they are not important. Erin Brockovich has spoken, especially in the last year on several TV shows (Stephen Colbert, Bill Maher) about the use of chloramine and how detrimental it is to public water supplies, public health, and the environment. The use of mercury in dental amalgam is another topic that has seen improvement, but should not be dropped off any list of efforts to reduce public exposure. These types of direct exposures to chemicals can and should be a part of the Act 154 Chemical Use working group's topics to address. They provide a direct route of exposure by way of ingestion directly into the body, and discharge to the environment.

A final observation is one that structurally, environmental health issues have no home. There are no legislative committees focused on environemental health — on the Senate side there is "Natural Resources and Energy" and Health and Welfare", and on the House side there is "Natural Resources and Energy" and "Fish, Wildlife and Water Resources" and two Health committees — so it has been challenging to identify a place to take these issues to. Similarly on the state agency level, there is an Agency of Natural Resources and a Department of Health, and Agency of Agriculture, all of which share responsibilities but create no direct place to address these issues. VDH is heavily funded by the CDC and focused on carrying out their mission, so VCE has experienced less cooperation and more opposition from VDH over the years, as they defend things like the use of mercury in dental amalgam, the use of ammonia and fluoride in drinking water supplies. Similarly the Ag Agency is more of a defender of agricultural and industrial chemicals, such as when Atrazine was sprayed around school children at a Rutland County school.

It would be helpful if the Act 154 Chemical Use working group would address and recommend to the legislature a governmental structure that would enable a more focused approach to this topic. Dr. Ian Balcomb's recommendation for an Office of Chemical Hazards Assessment is a good first step, which could be expanded to identify legislative committees that track with the new Office's work. Too often, citizens dealing with permitted chemical exposure find themselves fighting state government's support of industry rather than finding a receptive audience for their health concerns. VCE has been discussing this problem with numerous people in recent years, with the idea of some new division in state government and committee in the legislature to provide a home for public environmental health issues.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide input to the Act 154 Chemical Use Working Group.

Annette

Annette Smith
Executive Director
Vermonters for a Clean Environment
789 Baker Brook Road
Danby, VT 05739
(802)446-2094
www.vce.org